Newtonville Area Council
Minutes of the meeting held on March 26, 2020

Members Present: Peter Bruce, Jessica Aker Archer, Kartikey Trivedi, Martina Jackson, Susan Reisler, Kirill Alshewski, Carolyn Gabbay, Pamela Shufro (who arrived after the meeting had started)

Invited Guests: City Councilor Emily Norton

Members of the Public in Attendance: Steve Clairmont, Fred Arnstein, Peter Harrington, David Donahue, Vicki Mckenna, Julia Malakie, Ruth Green, Helen Nayar, Kathleen Kouril

Peter Bruce called the meeting to order. Copies of the minutes of the February 2020 meeting were reviewed by all NAC members. One minor issue or wording was corrected. On motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously: 
· Voted: To approve to the minutes of the February 2020 meeting, as revised.

The NAC next addressed the Burning Issues item on the agenda and focused on the current COVID-19 pandemic.  Subjects discussed included:
· Lack of PPE in hospitals, including at Newton-Wellesley Hospital (NWH) and that FDA-approved PPE is preferred, but FDA-registered PPE might be used when clinicians only have access to that.
· Crowdsourcing for PPE, especially the efforts of the Chinese American community in Newton.
· The importance of social distancing, especially for the elderly and those with preexisting conditions. Overall, social distancing seemed to be taken seriously in Newton, but there were some potential problem areas identified, such as construction sites.  The City appears to be adopting new policies for construction sites.
· A COVID19 Fund established by NWH seeks donations to help offset medical costs. 
· United Way is also seeking donations.
· Newton Food Pantry (NFP) volunteers are preparing prepacked bags and bringing them upstairs where clients can grab and go. Services have been modified to permit clients to come twice per month, rather than the usual single monthly visit. People experiencing job loss and other vulnerable populations are expected to increase the need for NFP’s services.
· Helping to buoy sprits using humor and community-spirited cheer.
· Partners Healthcare, other hospitals and private practices are all taking necessary precautions and trying to provide essential care to all patients while protecting employees. Some organizations are doing better than others in providing compensation continuity and time off for employees who contract COVID19 or need to quarantine after an exposure.
· Nursing homes present a significant issue because of the physical proximity of residents and their being an at-risk population. Nursing homes in Newton have been in precautionary “locked down” for 2 weeks with no visitors allowed, which is emotionally and psychologically difficult for the residents and their families.
· COVID testing sites have started to open, but there are not enough sites or tests. There is no centralized list or map of testing sites, what tests they are able to perform and what is required to qualify to be tested. 
· The Greater Boston Food Bank has announced that a $42 donation will feed one person for 2 weeks. 
· Stimulus checks from the federal government are to be issued, but there are uncertainties about how that program will work.
· A suggestion was made to purchase gift cards and give them out, especially to frontline workers. 
· Videos on YouTube, etc., provide tutorials on recommended ways to sanitize groceries. 
· Neighbor-to-neighbor assistance.
· The Newton/Needham Chamber of Commerce is raising money for COVID-19 relief efforts.
· Helping struggling local businesses.
· Including helpful hyperlinks in NAC Newsletters.
The NAC next discussed the Washington Street zoning, including the following topics:
· The point was made that Washington Street was to be addressed as part of the overall zoning for Newton.
· The proposed residential zoning redesign focuses on increasing height and density relative to the status quo. The Planning Department’s new proposals, however, are more consistent with the current scale of our buildings than were its proposals of a year ago. For instance, in the areas zoned R3, the current maximum limit of 4-8 units for a multi-unit dwelling is a considerable drop from the 12-18 units proposed earlier. A new R4 zone will be carved out of the R3 zone eventually, but so far, there is no map to show where, and it’s a little unclear what the major differences are between the R3 and R4 areas.
· There is also a possibility that relatively dense cluster housing could be built in any of the residential zones. Cluster housing would have 12-16 units.
· The possibility of 2-3 family homes being built where only one now currently exists was also discussed.
· The point was made that it may be advisable to rethink density in view of the pandemic and other health/safety issues.
· There was a concern voiced that with alternative, on-line meeting formats being used during the pandemic, the City Council will not effectively include voices opposed to extensive development. The discussion addressed how the NAC might try to help ensure that the all segments of the citizenry have a voice, including:
· A letter from the NAC to the Zoning and Planning Committee (“ZAP”) and the full City Council asking that the zoning redesign be slowed or halted while the public is not able to attend public meetings in person, rather than just on-line. 
· Having an expanded public comment period.
· Having the NAC give a presentation to the ZAP or City Council.
· The point was made that density is a national problem.
· A concern was expressed that low- and moderate-priced housing stock decreases when houses and lots are purchased for development into higher priced housing products. 
· What is the role of 40B projects, and can these been used to maximize the amount of space used for more diverse and affordable housing options.?
· Newton’s inclusionary zoning policies require that large housing projects have at least 17.5% of their units be affordable to those making 80% or less of area median income (AMI).  
· By contrast, a 40B offering most of its affordable units to those making between 50-80% of AMI is required to make at least 25% of its units affordable. If it chooses to offer more units to those making less than 50% of AMI, the requirement drops to 20%. Recently, the largest rental housing projects approved are building 82.5% (Northland) and 85% (Washington Place) market-rate rental units. 
· Newton Lower Falls, Nonantum, Newtonville, and West Newton have the most affordable rental housing in the City.
· Information about rental rates and AMI for affordable housing needs to be more readily available to the public so that buyers and renters can see if they qualify for affordable housing.
· We should invite representatives from the ZAP and Newton Planning Department.
On motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously: 
· Voted: To write a letter to the ZAP and City Council on behalf of the NAC regarding the concerns described above.

The NAC discussed the proposed content of a letter concerning endorsements by local political groups in nonpartisan elections. This was a continuation of a discussion from the last NAC meeting on the concept of preparing a letter on the topic and addressed specifics to include in such a letter. The topic will be discussed further before being put to a vote.

The NAC discussed additional digital tools that might be used during the COVID19 pandemic to share information both for the NAC and the public. The question will be clarified with David Olson to learn whether there is a City of Newton Dropbox or shared drive for internal documents.

There was brief discussion about the planned projects for Walnut Street and Newtonville enhancements. The project will start July 1, so it might interrupt Village Day. More information is needed. There was a discussion of other events being postponed, such as Newton Serves and the possibility that all Area Councils might make the decision to cancel all events until the end of the year.

The NAC discussed the NAC’s Annual Report 2019, a draft copy of which had been circulated for review in advance of the meeting.  On motion duly made and seconded it was unanimously:
· Voted: To approve the NAC’s Annual Report for 2019.

On motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously:
· Voted: To adjourn the meeting. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Jessica Aker Archer, Secretary
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